
 

KEY DATES 2023 
 
 

DECEMBER 
 

Mon 11th - Grade 6 Graduation 

Tues 12th - Whole School Transition Session 2 

                   New Preps meet the teacher - 9.15-10.15am 

Tues 12th - Gr 6 Statewide Orientation for Yr 7 

Wed 13th - Carols Evening 5.30pm 

Thurs 14th - Student Free Day - Prof Practice Day 

Fri 15th - Parent Helpers Morning Tea 

                Old Hall - 10.45-11.30am 

Mon 18th - Gr 6 Gumbuya World Fun Day 

Tues 19th - Whole School Transition Session 3 

Tues 19th - Grade 6 Long Lunch 

Wed 20th - Final Day of School 

         (1.30pm Dismissal) 
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DATES AND TIMES TO REMEMBER: 
 

TERM DATES 2023 
Term 1:        30 January – 6 April 

Term 2:       24 April – 23 June 

Term 3:       10 July – 15 September 

Term 4:       2 October – 20 December 
 

CURRICULUM DAYS 2023 

Mon 6th Nov 
 

PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE. DAYS 2023 

Thurs 14th December 
 
 

PUBLIC HOLIDAYS 2023 - Term 4 
Tues 7th -  Melbourne Cup Public Holiday 
 

TIMETABLE 

Commence   8.58 Line-up Bell-Music 

   9am 2nd Bell - Roll Marked 

Recess  11.00 -  11.30am 

Lunch   1.40 -  2.30pm 

School Finishes         3.30pm 

Message From The Principal   
  

Another big year is coming to a close. It’s amazing how much has been crammed into 

what seems like such a short space of time. The year has been filled with many 

highlights and some of the more notable mentions include our production, Fun Run, 

excursions, House Sports, the start of stage 2 of our Master Building Plan which will 

culminate in the construction of a new Library, STEM and Art centre where our old 

hall currently sits, but the most important highlight is the growth and achievement of 

every single student. The results of our students across all curriculum areas is 

something to be celebrated.  

 

Farewell to the Class of 2023!  
Our 2023 Year 6 students have just over a week of primary school to go. It is an 

exciting time for any young person to move from the sanctuary of their primary 

school and take on the challenge of entering secondary school. We would like to wish 

them all a very fond farewell from Mulgrave PS. We know our school community has 

provided these students with the skills and confidence to take on any challenge they 

face in the coming years. I would also like to farewell all of the families that are 

departing MPS. We hope that wherever you go you will remain Motivated, Persistent 

and ultimately Successful. 

 

Grade 6 Graduation  
The 2023 Year 6 Graduation will take place next Monday, December 

11th from 5:30-7:00pm. Graduation is always a wonderful event full of 

pride and emotion, so I look forward to sharing the evening with our 

senior students and their families. Our ceremony will be held in the new stadium. It 

is sure to be a wonderful evening and I would like to thank all of our parent 

volunteers for their help, as well as Mrs. Turner and Mr. Geer for their work in 

organising the night. It is always a great time for families to share their child’s 

achievements and a significant milestone for our Year 6 students.  

 

Mr Charles Spicer 
Mr Spicer is now home and is using his time to rest and recuperate. I was able to 

deliver a care package from the school to him, along with many cards and other items 

dropped off by families earlier this week. Charles expressed his sincere gratitude to 

the families who have passed on their thoughts and wanted me to let you know that 

he is doing well and looking forward to being back in the new year.  

Transition 
Our first transition session was held last week and was highly successful. All 

students had the opportunity to meet their new teacher and classmates. There will be 

a further 2 sessions before the end of the year. This is an important process as it 

allows our students to become familiar and comfortable in what will be their new 

surroundings and helps to minimise those first day nerves on their return in 2024. 

Teachers have also completed a handover session where information was shared and 

discussed to ensure staff have a clear picture of their new students and are able to 

best meet their learning needs from day one.  
 

Term Dates for 2024 
Jan 29th (Staff commence - no students req.) 

 

Term 1 -  Tues 30th Jan  - Thurs 28th March 
Term 2 -  Mon 15th April - Fri 28th June 

Term 3 -  Mon 15th July - Fri 20th September 
Term 4 -  Mon 7th Oct - Fri 20th December 

This is the final newsletter 

for 2023! 

We wish all MPS families 

a happy and safe  

Christmas. 
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Colour Explosion Fun Run 
What an amazing day we had for our Colour Explosion Fun Run. There’s nothing better than seeing the happy, smiling faces of the 

students as they make their way around the course. There was much fun, laughter, colour, slime and bubbles enjoyed by all. It is 

with great pride and gratitude that I can announce the grand total raised by the generous friends and families who contributed to 

our fundraising event. Achieving the highest total ever, the Mulgrave Primary community raised the outstanding total of $20,694.02!  
 

Parent Helpers Morning Tea 
Next Friday, 15th December, we will be holding our parent helpers morning tea from 10.45am in the old hall. We acknowledge the 

efforts and contributions from our parents that are very much appreciated by all staff and students. We thank everyone for their 

support with the breakfast club, stalls, raffles, sausage sizzles, excursions, changing the linen in sickbay, fundraising events such as 

pizza day, the PFA, School Council and the ongoing efforts to assist in the classrooms. We are most fortunate to have a number of 

parents and friends who assist the school in so many ways. Without this help our school would not function at the high level it does. 

We hope to see you there so that we can once again express our gratitude for your assistance.  
 

Swimming 
This week sees the conclusion of our swimming program. The students have enjoyed and benefitted from the high level instruction 

and opportunity to further develop their swimming and water safety skills. While it’s a chaotic two weeks and students will no 

doubt be feeling a little tired, I am immensely proud of the way our students have conducted themselves and the positive feedback 

received from the instructors.  
 

Carols  
Classes have been busily practising their songs for the night and we look forward to a wonderful evening! Our Christmas Carols 

Concert will take place on Wednesday, 13th December. The night will kick off at 5:00pm with a sausage sizzle and other treats 

available from the canteen. The concert will be held in the courtyard and commence at 5:30pm. All year levels will sing a Christmas 

carol, with special performances by the school choir. All families are invited to bring blankets and chairs, however, we ask that those 

bringing a deck chair to please set up behind the designated “blanket zone”. We look forward to a wonderful evening where our 

families can enjoy each other’s company and some festive cheer. 

Uniforms  
All students are required to attend school in proper MPS uniform and whilst the end of the year often sees families “stretching the 

life out of items” or using nonuniform clothing, we would remind families that full uniform is required for the start of the new 

school year. Whilst it may seem trivial, signing up to attend MPS includes agreeing to uphold our uniform standards. As we move 

into 2024 the only uniform that is acceptable to wear each day is listed on the PSW website , with the exception of shoes where we 

recognise the importance of choosing the appropriate active footwear for your child’s growing feet. Having a consistent uniform is a 

mark of respect and also an important aspect of student discipline and behavioural standards. It also becomes an important visual 

aid for when we leave the school grounds and are representing the school in the broader community. In the end, it says I attend 

Mulgrave Primary School and builds pride in our school community. 
 

Final Assemblies 
This year we will run two end of year assemblies. The first will be held on Friday December 15th when our student leaders for 2024 

will be presented with their badges. This assembly will commence at 2.40pm. On Wednesday December the 20th (the last day of 

school), we will farewell the graduating class of 2023. We will commence at 1:00pm, with Year 6 students dismissed at the end of 

assembly. Prep to Year 5 students will return to their classrooms to collect their bags and will be dismissed at 1:30pm. Please be 

advised that as per usual, students must be collected by parents and guardians within 15 mins of the bell signalling the end of the 

day. Teachers will be on Yard Duty until 1.45pm. Camp Australia will be providing care from 1:30pm onwards and we ask that all 

students are collected on time. With that in mind, could I please ask families to put a reminder in their phones for the 1:30pm finish 

time on Wednesday December 20th. 
 

**Please be aware that Camp Australia will be offering their program from 1:30pm on December 20th, so if you are unable to collect 

your child at 1:30pm, please contact them to make a booking at https://pp.campaustralia.com.au/ 
 

Parent Contributions 

By now parents would have received the 2024 Parent Contribution letter. This outlines what we feel is incredible value provided by 

Mulgrave Primary School. We appreciate that sometimes finding the money to pay school contributions can be difficult, which is 

why payment by instalments is also welcomed.  

I strongly urge parents to support the school through making financial contributions. Parent payments are the difference between 

providing a full program and doing the bare minimum. In addition, grounds improvements are only possible with parental support. 

The school puts great care into the presentation of the school grounds; with your assistance enabling us to provide a regular 

gardener to ensure that the school surrounds are tidy. With your support, we can continue to maintain and improve our school so 

that it is the best possible learning environment for our students. 
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Professional Practice Planning Day  
A reminder that on Thursday 14th December, students are not required to attend school. Staff will be analysing student data, 

sharing information and collaboratively planning next year’s curriculum to ensure that the best learning opportunities are provided 

for your children. This day has been communicated previously and is approved by the School Council. 

 

Social Media and Age Appropriate Viewing Habits 
Please be mindful during the summer break of healthy viewing habits for your children. A growing number of students are 

accessing platforms and content that is well beyond their capacity for understanding. Children move through developmental stages 

where their brains become better equipped to interpret themes in the broader world. The Australian rating system is based on these 

milestones and are a good guide for what your children should be exposed to. With the holidays approaching and screen time on the 

rise, your cooperation in ensuring your child is viewing age appropriate content is appreciated.  

 

Reading  
I know it’s said every year, but the best way to improve academic outcomes for your child is to make sure they continue to develop a 

love of reading over the holidays. If they can read daily, it gives them a distinct advantage over their peers in the long run. Bed time 

is a great time to curl up with a good book and a great habit to get into. We also know that students who do not read over the 

holidays will go backwards in terms of their academic progress, so it really pays to read, read, read!  

  

Holiday Works 
There will be a number of projects being completed around the school over the holidays including painting, cleaning services and 

resurfacing of the stadium floor. 
 

Secondary School Orientation Day 
On Tuesday 12th December, our Level 6 students attending Government schools in 2024 will be having their Orientation Day at their 

new schools.  We wish them all the very best for this very exciting day!  Year 6 classes will not run on this day. 
 

Reports 
The end of year reports will be released via Xuno On Monday December 18th. 

 

Dates for 2024 
Please note the following dates for your diary for the start of 2024.  

• Monday  January 29th 2024 - Staff Resume for 2024 – preparation and planning day. 

• Tuesday January 30 2024 – All students in Prep to Year 6 start school for 2024.  

 
2024 Staff Profile 
A very warm welcome is extended to our new staff – Bridgette Thorne, Jo Bon, Caleb Lazar  Please say hello to our new staff 

members if you see them around the school. We also welcome back Amanda Hickleton and Beth Pope after their year long sojourns 

overseas and Evana Durack from family leave. Our team for 2024… 
 

Prep:  Erica Newnham (PN), Lauri Brogden (PB) and Jay Khoo (PK) 

Year 1:  Sarah Murray (1M), Bridgette Thorne (1T) and Bernice Li (1B) 

Year 2:  Marika Evans (2E), Beth Pope (2P) and Michelle Ohia (2O) 

Year 3:  Kate Hattwell/Evana Durack (3HD) and Emma Harrison (3H)  

Year 4:  Jo Bon (4B), Amanda Hickleton (4H) and Caleb Lazar (4L) 

Year 5:  Nathan Giles (5G), Lenore Matthews (5M) and Nicole MacPhie (5MP) 

Year 6:  Hayley Cutting/Lauren Hay (6CH), Jordan Geer (6G) and Tim O’Neill (6O) 

STEM:  Stuart McIlwraith 

Spanish:  Pilar Caivano 

Visual Arts:  Dani Pejic   

Performing Arts:  Sally Bush 

Physical Education:  John Stokes 

Tutoring Program (Response to Individual Needs):  Tracy Turner 

Education Support:  Marina Vujmilovic, Tien Sumarni, You Meng Hooi, Lisa Laski, Vicki Goldsworthy, Jacque Nathan, Sindhu 

Havanur and Grace Gardiner 

Admin Officer:  Viki Ali and Anna Long 

Business Manager:  Suzy Shaw 

Assistant Principals:  Stuart Hattwell & Nicola Weerakoon 

Principal:  Charles Spicer 
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Departing Staff 
At this time of year, it is always difficult when we need to farewell any of our staff and this year is no exception. While the 

announcement is tinged with sadness there is also a great deal of excitement and pride in knowing that our staff will take the skills 

and knowledge gained at Mulgrave to both further their career and benefit other school communities. 

 

I would like to express my thanks and gratitude to the following staff who have been exceptional teachers over many years and have 

positively impacted hundreds of students and families with their time, compassion, expertise, guidance and care. 

On behalf of the entire Mulgrave Primary community, we extend our thanks to: 

 

Mrs Louise Jarvis  

Miss Le-Buu Ly 

Mrs Ali Hardaker 

Ms Michaela Muhandiramge 

Miss Catherine Slaughter 

Mrs Margie Billias 

 

Finally, I would like to wish everyone a safe and enjoyable holiday season and a Merry Christmas to those who enjoy the day. My 

thanks to the entire school community for your support throughout 2023 and I look forward to an exciting year ahead in 2024. 
 

Stuart Hattwell 
Acting Principal 

 

 

Wednesday 13th December 
 

Carols Start from 5.30pm onwards   
(Food & canteen available from 5pm) 

 

To be held in the courtyard  
 

Singing, Sausage sizzle, drinks, Freddos & Zooper Doopers and other goodies. 
See you all there!! 

mailto:mulgrave.ps@edumail.vic.gov.au
http://www.mulgraveps.vic.edu.au


 Gladeswood Drive, Mulgrave, 3170 p 9795 2477, f 9795 4884 , e  mulgrave.ps@education.vic.gov.au  w www.mulgraveps.vic.edu.au 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

10 tips for surviving school holidays  
 
 

While school holidays are a welcome break from the busyness of 
school routines, there is never a break from parenting. 
The following tips will help you have fun and connect with your 
kids so you make the most of the school holidays: 
 

1. Plan 

• Get your kids involved in making a list of activities that they would like to do 

• Plan for good and bad weather 

• Schedule downtime and time-out as well as time for one-on-one and family group 
activities 

 

2. The best things in life are free 
• Make sure the list includes plenty of free activities such as picnics, bike rides, trips to 

the beach, the local library and the great outdoors 
 

3. Boredom is good 
• Unstructured time and time away from electronic devices is good for young minds 
 

4. Use opportunities to teach new skills and self-reliance                       
• Not having the pressure to rush out the door in the morning can allow for kids to 

develop new skills such as getting their own breakfast and lunch, taking the dog for 
a walk or going to the shops by themselves. 

 

5. Ask for help 
• Don’t be afraid to ask for help to share the load. For example, asking friends or 

family to help care for children or to provide assistance in other ways. 
 

6. Accept that things may not always go to plan 
• Even the best made plans may need to be discarded at the last minute due to 

unforeseen events such as weather, illness or accidents. Whilst stressful, these 
unforeseen events often teach us and our kids valuable life lessons and may even 
become the source of family bonding or stories down the track. 

 
7. Don’t forget self-care 
• Look after yourself and take time out to relax, even if it’s half an hour whilst you 

have a cuppa and read a book. Remember, happy and relaxed parents make for 
happy children. 
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8. Support and company 
• Having a support system can be crucial to any parent. It also gives parents the 

opportunity to interact with other parents whilst giving the kids a bit of play time. 
 

9. Consider your child’s mental health and wellbeing 
• Whilst it may be a family tradition to go on an annual family holiday or attend a 

family dinner, maybe your teenager is too depressed or your child with ADHD will 
be labelled by judgemental relatives. Consider if it’s really worth maintaining the 
tradition when it may be at the cost of mental health and wellbeing. 

 

10. Holiday connections help us the rest of the year 
• School holidays provide unique opportunities to connect with, listen to and get to 

know your kids. Use the time to spend one-on-one time with each family member. 
 

Parent Line can also provide over the phone support throughout the holiday period if 
you need some extra help. Our counsellors are here for you seven days a week, 9am to 
9pm weekdays and 4pm to 9pm weekends (closed public holidays). Call 132289 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

And this will be my last newsletter as my time at MPS has come to an end.  

 

I’d like to thank you all for the opportunity to serve this wonderful school  

community over the last nine years and wish you all the very best for the  

upcoming holidays and the New Year.  

 

May it be a safe and happy one. 

 

Love well, laugh often and enjoy your precious children.  

 

Ali 
Wellbeing Officer 
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OSHC - Camp Australia 
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https://www.wonnies.com.au/


 

 

   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 

 

   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 

 

   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 

 

   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 


